PROCEEDINGS OF A REGULAR MEETING OF

THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF

THE MORGAN CITY HARBOR AND TERMINAL DISTRICT

November 14, 2011

The Board of Commissioners (“Board”) of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) met in regular session at the District’s office at 800 Youngs Road, Morgan City, Louisiana on November 14, 2011 at 5:00 p.m. President Jerry Gauthier convened the meeting with Commissioners Duane Lodrigue, Deborah Garber, Gregory Aucoin, William Pecoraro and Joseph Foret in attendance.  Thomas Ackel and Joe Jones were absent.

Also present at the meeting were Jerry Hoffpauir, Executive Director; Cindy Cutrera, Manager of Economic Development; Tori Henry, Administrative Assistant; Captain Jonathan Burton, Commander Blake Welborne, and Chief Mark Emerson, United States Coast Guard (USCG); Mike Lowe, Mark Wingate, Sarah Nash, Brad Inman and Darrell Broussard, Army Corps of Engineers, New Orleans District; Clay Braud and Carley Williams, GSE Associates, LLC; April Dykes, Weston Solutions; Jonathan Hird, Moffatt & Nichol; Philip Chauvin, T. Baker Smith; Bill Stiles of Congressman Jeff Landry’s office; along with members of the media and general public.

It was moved by Mr. Lodrigue and seconded by Mr. Foret that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of October 10, 2011 be approved and adopted. Motion carried unanimously.  

It was moved by Mrs. Garber and seconded by Mr. Pecoraro that the report of receipts and disbursements for the month of September, 2011 be received and accepted and that all invoices presented to the Board for the month of September, 2011 be paid.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Cindy Cutrera reported that: (i) she and Mr. Gauthier attended a committee meeting at Young Memorial to determine how the needs of the students and workforce development could best be met through two-year college programs; (ii) she visited the Navigation and Data Center and was advised unofficially that the District will likely be ranked at 109 due to decrease in tonnage caused by the oil spill and moratorium, and an increase in tonnage in the Great Lakes area.  Mr. Wade also attended this meeting and stressed the importance of remaining in the top 100.  They would like to hold a workshop in the future to educate the facilities on the importance of reporting tonnage; and (iii) Colonel Fleming will be the guest speaker at SCIA in Houma if any Commissioner would like to attend with her.


Jerry Hoffpauir reported that:  (i) he was contacted by Facility Planning requesting that the contract with Moffatt & Nichol not be executed until it is reviewed to ensure compliance; (ii) he and Messrs. Wade and Aucoin attended the WEDA conference in New Orleans.  Mr. Wade reiterated that budgets will be tight with the Corps not only for this year, but also in the years to come, which is all the more reason to report tonnage in order to get monies needed for dredging; (iii) he and Messrs. Gauthier, Ackel and Aucoin attended the farewell reception for General Walsh; (iv) he made a trip to the Atchafalaya River Delta with the Corps and Wildlife and Fisheries to view firsthand the massive land building project that is underway.  The trip was arranged to provide material for a WYES documentary.

Mike Lowe reported that:  (i) after dredging the bay, they were able to dredge along the Port dock from Tidewater Point and between the bridges.  They held off until the rest of the dredging was complete to ensure enough funding was had; and (ii) there was a lot of high water this year which caused lots of woody debris in the dredged material.



Mark Wingate introduced Sarah Nash, Project Manager, and Brad Inmen, Sr., Project Manager, who will be working closely with the Port while Darrell Broussard focuses more on other projects.

Darrell Broussard reported that:  (i) Crewboat Cut has been approved as the authorized channel on October 14th; (ii) rock placement needs to be done prior to the channel shift and then will have to work with USCG on marking the new channel.  Mr. Gauthier asked how long it would take before rock placement.  Mr. Broussard stated that no monies have been allocated other than what Mr. Lowe has in his O&M budget.  It will cost approximately $5 million for the rock placement.  Mr. Lowe noted before anything could be done, they needed to perform survey and boring reports.  He is trying to avoid dredging Horseshoe Bend again, but will determine what is more critical at that time (i.e. rock placement or clearing out the channel for a sail out).  Mr. Broussard said everything will be ready with the design work, while awaiting funding for rock placement.  (iii) prior to rock placement, updated Assurance Agreements will need to be executed.

Sarah Nash reported that:  (i) they are currently preparing to award a contract for a demonstration project that will determine the effectiveness of agitation dredging at managing the fluff in the Bar Channel; (ii) she would like to meet with the Port and Moffatt & Nichol to ensure everyone is on the same page with this project; (iii) with the approval of Crewboat Cut, it allows for the authorized channel to be realigned in such a way to reduce the dredged material disposal requirements in the area.  As a result, a full DMMP report is not required, only a preliminary assessment.  Mr. Broussard noted that the key to the DMMP is not needing any new disposal areas for the next 20 years, which will not trigger any new costs under the new assurance agreements.

April Dykes reported that two more items need to be submitted to LDNR and USACE.  Mr. Aucoin asked if we needed to move on authorizing funds.  Mr. Hoffpauir replied that Gray Construction is willing to extend the bid award until the December meeting, in hopes that we will get approval from the Port Security Grant program.

Captain Burton reported that the salvage effort in Bayou Shafer was not successful, resulting in the rig flipping over. The contractor has abandoned the project, which will have to be re-bid once the contract time expires. Chief Emmerson reported that USCG and USACE will work together in moving the buoys to identify Crewboat Cut as the official channel.


Philip Chauvin reported that the bulkhead project is moving forward, with completion of 650’ of the bulkhead now being used by InterMoor.  It is scheduled to be completed by mid January.  Mr. Hoffpauir noted that Mr. Mitchell of InterMoor contacted him regarding moving the third crane pad over 200’.  Mr. Hoffpauir has received approval from EDA and is awaiting approval from DOTD.  Mr. Chauvin asked to be notified as soon as he receives that approval so that he can advise the surveyor of such changes.

Jonathan Hird thanked Mr. Broussard for his efforts with the agitation dredging and advised that he is looking forward to working with Sarah Nash.  He agreed that a meeting to discuss the current efforts of agitation dredging is needed.
Clay Breaud reported that:  (i) his architect, John Lyons, met with an HVAC contractor on remedying   the mold issue in the building.  The contractor will begin this scope of work this week at a cost of $2,800.00.  Once complete, discussions will be had if additional ductwork is needed in the attic;  (ii) nine contractors bid on the parking lot improvements, with the lowest bidder being LA Contracting Enterprise, LLC of Thibodaux.  A motion was made by Mr. Lodrigue and seconded by Mrs. Garber that the Board award the construction contract for Parking Lot Improvements to LA Contracting Enterprise, LLC, with its low bid of $286,605.00, and that Mr. Gauthier be authorized to sign the contract and that the following resolution be adopted.  Motion carried unanimously.
R E S O L U T I O N

A Resolution awarding and authorizing the signing of a construction contract for Parking Lot Improvements, Morgan City, Louisiana, and authorizing the issuance of the Notice to Proceed.


WHEREAS, the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District did receive bids for Parking Lot Improvements, Morgan City, Louisiana, and


WHEREAS, the lowest and best Base Bid plus Alternate No. 1 was that submitted by LA Contracting Enterprise, LLC of Thibodaux, Louisiana in the total amount of $286,605.00, and


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District award the construction contract to LA Contracting Enterprise, LLC in the total Base Bid plus Alternate No. 1 amount of $286,605.00, and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District be authorized and empowered to sign a construction contract for and on behalf of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District with LA Contracting Enterprise, LLC upon receipt of the performance bond in the amount of the contract price and that Jerry A. Gauthier, President, be authorized and directed to do any and all act and things necessary, proper, or that may be required to carry out and accomplish the transactions contemplated herein, and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon receipt of the required certificates of insurance evidencing coverage as provided in the project specifications and upon execution and recordation of all contract documents, that the Engineer is hereby authorized to issue the Notice to Proceed to the Contractor to commence construction of the project.


Mr. Gauthier reported that: (i) action was necessary on an agreement between the District and The Livingston Group. It was moved by Mr. Pecoraro and seconded by Mr. Aucoin that the District not renew its contract with The Livingston Group at this time but will reevaluate the need for their services in the future, which carried unanimously;  (ii) Mr. Hoffpauir was authorized unanimously to execute letter of “No Objection” on behalf of Daniel Felterman submitted by Miller Engineers & Associates Inc.;  (iii)  in 2007 the Port changed its retirement plan to a Deferred Compensation Plan which the Board approved to contribute 10% of each employee’s salary into that plan.  Mr. Hoffpauir has never received such contributions which resulted in the need for $20,500.00 to be deposited into this plan this year with the remainder being deposited in January;  (iv) Darnall, Sikes, Gardes & Frederick presented the Board with a Louisiana Compliance Questionnaire to be executed by Mr. Gauthier, Mrs. Garber and Mr. Ackel as part of the auditing process.  Mr. Lodrigue moved that these individuals be authorized to execute the same, followed by Mrs. Garber’s seconding, which carried unanimously.  

Mr. Gauthier presented an application for partial payment #7 for Phase III of the Youngswood Site Development that was submitted by Dolphin Services and certified by T. Baker Smith.  Mr. Foret moved to authorize payment to Dolphin Services in the amount of $387,228.86, which was seconded by Mr. Lodrigue and carried unanimously.

Bill Stiles of Congressman Jeff Landry’s office added that the Congressman had an opportunity last week in committee to speak with someone who represented the Corps of Engineers on the tonnage issue.  He requested that instead of them looking at raw tonnage, they look at volume in dollars also.  It was well received by the Corps and they committed verbally to reviewing this process.

With there being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned.
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